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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA
Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 13th April 2015 at Pontrhydyfen Community Centre at 7.00 p.m.

1
Present:
  Chairperson: Cllr Mrs L Hawkes. 


           Councillors: Mrs D Evans, P Lewis, R Jenkins,
                                                   M I Jones,           

           In attendance: Clerk: D S Mackerras.
                                   Neath Port Talbot CBC Member: Cllr. M Ellis.
           Apologies: Cllr. Mrs T Leslie, Mrs J Evans, C Harffy.                                           
……………………..…………................................................................
2 Declarations of Interest

         Nothing declared 
3 Minutes of the previous meetings
       Resolved: The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 

       2nd March 2015 were confirmed as a true record. 
4 Matters arising
Page 1 – Proposal for a Seat at Railway Terrace. A number of possible sites have been identified and it was agreed that PCC will liaise with the proposer (Mr Mal Howard) to determine a site of preference.  
5 County Borough Council Member’s report
NPTCBC report was presented to the meeting. 
Resolved: that the report be accepted. 
It was reported that a tanker truck was frequently travelling between the Reed beds and Welsh Row to transfer sludge to the Reed beds.
6 Planning Applications
The following applications were placed before the Council for consideration:

Application number: P2015/0010
Applicants Name/Address: Mr C Mundy, 4a Tonmawr Road, Tonmawr, Port Talbot, SA12 9UB.
Site Location: Land at rear of 15 Efail Fach, Pontrhydyfen, Port Talbot, SA12 9TY.
Proposed development : Change of use of land to Leisure plot and retention and completion of a pigeon loft and siting of a storage shed.

It is understood that this application has already been determined, the application approved and the applicant required to provide a suitable fence with in six months. 
7 Correspondence
a. Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2014 – Notice of publication of Regulations. Internet link/or Hard copy will be sent to Members of Finance committee, and other Members if they wish to read.
b. Natural Resources Wales – Management bulletin received.

c. Natural Resources Wales – Informal Meeting at Merthyr Orbit Centre on Friday 17th April to provide information to Members of the public interested in applying for Membership of its Board. Clerk will attend.

d. One Voice Wales Annual Conference – 3rd October. Agreed that Cllr P Lewis and Clerk to attend.

e. One Voice Wales Annual Conference motions – Motion will be proposed to express concern over re-organisation & amalgamation of Community Councils, and the affect on small Councils such as Pelenna which may find it difficult to link with other Communities
  8       Reports

     Community maintenance report

          The managed programme of maintenance continues within the

          Community. 

          It was reported that no further footpath grants will be provided

          by NPTCBC for PCC work carried out on footpaths from 1st
          April 2015, and that from that date full responsibility for the
          maintenance of Pelenna footpaths will revert to Neath Port
          Talbot CBC. However 2014/15 grant of £1,100 has now been

          received.
          Playgrounds

          It was reported that the CMO has repaired backboards to

          the ball net and painted the swings at Johns Terrace

          playground.                             
          Macpelah cemetery
          It was confirmed that the cemetery is now in the ownership of

          the Community Council.

          It was agreed that PCC will apply for membership of the

          Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium management. 
          All necessary arrangements will be made to manage the

          cemetery appropriately and efficiently. The Council insurers

          has be informed of the acquisition.

          It was proposed that the change in cemetery ownership will be

          displayed on a notice board within the cemetery. Contact

          details will also be included.
          Voluntary donations to assist with the cost of cemetery

          maintenance continue to be collected, and it was reported that

          a sum of £795 has been collected by Mr Gareth Davies and

          Cllr. Diane Evans. These maintenance donations are generally
          collected during the Spring season. 

          The Community Council has been informed of an unpleasant 

          incident which occurred at the cemetery on 14th March, which

          involved an argument between two parties over the tending of

          a grave. Police officers were called and resolved the issue on
          that occasion. It was agreed that the Clerk will write to both
          parties to indicate that behaviour of the kind reported to the
          Council will not be tolerated, nor any vandalism within the
          cemetery.             

          Proposed School closures

          It was reported that the consultation responses report to
          NPTCBC Cabinet has been published for both Tonmawr and
          Pontrhydyfen schools. The report indicates, despite a very

          large number of public objections, no change to the County
          Borough view on school closures, and the recommendation to
          Cabinet is that both school closures should proceed as
          previously recommended. None of the alternative options put
          forward by the Governing Bodies of Tonmawr and
          Pontrhydyfen schools have been accepted by the LEA as
          feasible options.

          A NPTCBC Cabinet meeting will be held on 15th April to
          consider the the responses submitted to the County Borough
          during the public consultation period.           
          It is anticipated that there will be a large turnout of parents and

          other supporters at Port Talbot Civic Centre on the 15th April.
          Clerk’s report

          Attendance   
          All Members compliant
          Finance: to the end of March 2015 the report showed that
          Income was £3,715 above budget mainly because the Council
          has received £6,000, not budgeted, from Macpelah Chapel
          Trustees, as part of the agreement in connection with the
          acquisition of Macpelah Cemetery. However a Footpaths grant
          of £1,100 has not been received during the year 2014/15, as
          anticipated from NPTCBC, nor has the Cemetery Income
          of £2,500 been received from Macpelah Cemetery as
          anticipated, because of the late acquisition. An unexpected
          Welsh Government grant of £500 has been received to set up
          the Community Council website.
          Expenditure was £4,557 less than expected mainly because
          cemetery costs have not been incurred. There was also a

          saving on Clerk’s salary as an increase connected to cemetery

          management was not awarded during 2014/15, again because

          of later than planned acquisition.          
          Account Balances as at  31st March 2015 :
          Community Council Account – Cheque book     £9,944.83 Cr.
          Community Council Instant Access Account      £1,381.93  Cr.
          Communities First Account – Cheque book       £    100.00 Cr.
          Swansea Building Society                                  £      23.36 Cr.

          Total balances at  31/03/2015 £11,450.12 Cr.
          Lloyds Bank: Payments YTD  £43,983 (including repayment of

          Welsh Government Communities First grant £10,914)
                               Receipts YTD    £40,276 

          It was resolved that travel expenses will remain at 46.9pence

          per mile for 2015/16.
          Resolved that the Communities First Account at held Lloyds

          Bank, no longer needed for CF business will be used for
          Macpelah cemetery business, and will be renamed ‘Macpelah
          Cemetery’. All cemetery funds will be transferred to this
          account as soon as possible, which will also be used to collect
          cemetery income, and pay cemetery expenses.

          It was agreed that surplus general Council funds remaining
          from 2014/15 will be used to purchase seats for Dan y Coed
          Children’s playground.   

          Casual Member vacancies

          It was reported that there has been no call for an election to fill

          these vacancies, which may now be filled by co-option.

          Chair report 

          Nothing to report.          
9    Welsh Government consultation on proposed reforms to

        local democracy.
          County Borough Authorities are likely to be reduced in number

          over the next few years by amalgamation, and by 2022 it is
          expected that Community and Town Councils will be re-

          mapped by the larger County authorities. The Minister

          responsible for Local Government has indicated that he would

          like to see the creation of larger Community and Town

          Councils which will be able to deliver a wider range of services

          at community level.
          It was difficult to see how this will affect Pelenna as there are

          no Community Councils in Port Talbot, and a green wedge of

          land between Pelenna, and the nearest Town Council – Neath,
          which covers Cimla.

          The Community Council will prepare an appropriate response

          to the present consultation.        
  10     Health & Safety
        Nothing to report.
    11     Payment of Accounts
           Payments
           Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates

           Inland Revenue – March 2015  – Employees contribution        111.35                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        

                                                                 Employer NI Contribution       14.75
           Pensions – March 2015 – Employees contribution                       76.95                  

                                                     Employers premium                           320.60
           The Clerk –  February Travel expenses                                      129.44
           Vodafone                                                                                        49.71
           Dan y Coed Community Association grant                               2300.00

           Pontrhydyfen Community Centre grant                                    2300.00

           Staples Stationery/Stamps                                                             29.92

           Tonmawr SPO Land rent                                                               75.00

           Dan y Coed Community Association – Storage Rent                 208.00

           Receipts

           Bank Interest                                                                                    0.05
           SPO Rent                                                                                     250.00
           Welsh Government Grant – Website                                           500.00

           Funds received from Macpelah Chapel                                     6000.00

    12   Date of next meeting

     The next meeting, which will be the Annual meeting, will take
     place on Monday 11th May 2015. The meeting will be held at
     Pelenna Valley Community Centre, Tonmawr.   
     There being no further business the meeting was closed.
           Chair …………………………………………
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